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(57) ABSTRACT 

The described systems, methods and data structures are 
directed to ranking Web pages With hierarchical consider 
ations. The hierarchical structures and the linking relation 
ships of the World Wide Web are used to provide a page 
importance ranking for Web searches. The linking relation 
ships are aggregated to a high level node at each of the 
hierarchical structures. A link graph analysis is performed on 
the aggregated linking relationships to determine the impor 
tance of each node. The importance of each node may be 
propagated to pages associated With that node. For each 
page, the importance of that page and the importance of the 
node associated With the page are used to calculate the page 
importance ranking. 
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WEB PAGE RANKING WITH HIERARCHICAL 
CONSIDERATIONS 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

[0001] In the World Wide Web, information and resources 
are typically organized as Web pages. To locate desired 
information and resources on the Web, a user typically 
employs a search engine to search for relevant Web pages. 
Typically, a search engine searches a database that contains 
content-based information about pages on the Web. This 
content-based information is usually gathered by Web 
craWlers that periodically broWse through the Web in a 
systematic manner. When a search engine receives a query 
With certain search terms, the search engine searches a Web 
information database, looking for Web pages With content 
based similarity to the search terms. The search engine then 
returns the addresses of these Web pages to the user. 

[0002] As the Web continues to groW, it becomes increas 
ingly challenging for users to accurately locate pages on the 
Web. For example, a query may result in an unreasonably 
large number of Web pages Where many of these pages are 
not relevant to the query. Some existing search engines 
attempt to alleviate this problem by presenting the search 
results to the user in an order that is based on the importance 
of the Web pages returned by the search. In the database used 
by these existing search engines, each Web page is ranked 
according to hyperlinks that point to that Web page in all of 
the other Web pages in the database. In other Words, a 
hyperlink pointing to a Web page serves as a vote for that 
page. Each Web page is ranked according to the number of 
votes received by the page. 

[0003] Although search engines that return ranked Web 
pages produce a better user experience, these search engines 
also have some serious shortcomings. For example, since 
most pages on the Web have very feW hyperlinks or no 
hyperlink pointing to them, ranking Web pages based on 
hyperlinks produces a polariZed and unrealistic distribution 
of importance. Also, since neW hyperlinks have to be 
authored into Web pages, Which require a signi?cant amount 
of time, neW pages may not receive the rankings that re?ect 
their importance. 

[0004] Thus, there is a need for a search engine that is 
capable of distributing the importance of Web pages in a 
realistic manner and more accurately accounting for neW 
pages on the Web. 

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

[0005] The described systems, methods and data struc 
tures are directed to ranking Web pages With hierarchical 
considerations. The hierarchical structures and the linking 
relationships of the World Wide Web are used to provide a 
page importance ranking for Web searches. The linking 
relationships are aggregated to a high level node at each of 
the hierarchical structures. A link graph analysis is per 
formed on the aggregated linking relationships to determine 
the importance of each node. The importance of each node 
may be propagated to pages associated With that node. For 
each page, the importance of that page and the importance 
of the node associated With the page are used to calculate the 
page importance ranking. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

[0006] The foregoing aspects and many of the attendant 
advantages of this invention Will become more readily 
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appreciated as the same become better understood by ref 
erence to the folloWing detailed description, When taken in 
conjunction With the accompanying draWings, Wherein: 

[0007] FIG. 1 shoWs an example hierarchical ranking 
system for ranking Web pages With hierarchical consider 
ations. 

[0008] FIG. 2 illustrates an example Web graph that 
represents Web pages associated With tWo different hosts. 

[0009] FIG. 3 illustrates an example host graph that is 
derived from the Web graph shoWn in FIG. 2. 

[0010] FIG. 4 shoWs an example hierarchical structure 
that represents a host and Web pages associated With that 
host. 

[0011] FIG. 5 shoWs an example process that may be used 
to determine an importance value for a Web page. 

[0012] FIG. 6 shoWs an example process for determining 
a Weight value for a host. 

[0013] FIG. 7 shoWs an example process for determining 
a Weight value associated With a Web page. 

[0014] FIG. 8 shoWs an example process for responding 
to a query. 

[0015] FIG. 9 shoWs an exemplary computer device for 
implementing the described systems and methods. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE 
PREFERRED EMBODIMENT 

[0016] FIG. 1 shoWs an example hierarchical ranking 
system 100 for ranking Web pages With hierarchical con 
siderations. In the most basic con?guration, system 100 may 
include Web craWler 105 and ranking module 110. As shoWn 
in FIG. 1, system 100 may be con?gured to provide data to 
search engine 130, Which may be con?gured to use the data 
provided by system 100 to respond to queries. 

[0017] World Wide Web (Web) 150 is a system of Internet 
servers that support documents that are formatted With a 
common standard, such as Hyper-Text Markup Language 
(HTML). These formatted documents, also knoW as Web 
pages, may include any type of content, such as hypertext, 
images, audio or video data, graphics, or the like. A Web 
page typically includes links (i.e. hyperlinks) to other Web 
pages. 

[0018] Web craWler 105 is a logical component con?gured 
to search the Web and gather data about pages on the Web 
150. Web craWler 105 can use any type of techniques to ?nd 
and collect any information about Web pages. For example, 
Web craWler 105 may folloW links in a Web page to discover 
other Web pages, and links in these other Web pages to ?nd 
more Web pages. Web craWler 105 may continuously per 
form this searching method to develop a database of infor 
mation about pages on the Web, such as Web page data 115. 

[0019] Web page data 115 may include any type of data 
associated With the pages on the Web. For example, data for 
a Web page may include keyWords, metadata, summary of 
the content, or the like. Web page data 115 may also include 
structural data 120 associated With the Web pages. Structure 
data 120 includes information about hoW the Web pages are 
organiZed on the Web. For example, structural data 120 may 
include the level of each Web page in a hierarchical struc 
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ture. The level may be determined from a locator associated 
With the Web page, such as a Uniform Resource Locator 
(URL), a ?le path, or the like. A typically hierarchical 
structure represented by a URL is illustrated in Table 1 
below. 

TABLE 1 

Hierarchical Structure for “cs.gxuniversig.edu/research/index.htrnl” 

Level URL Representations 

Domain Zyxuniversityedu 
Host cs.zyxuniversity.edu 
Directory cs.zyxuniversityedu/research/ 
Page cs.Zyxuniversity.edu/research/index.htrnl 

[0020] Table 1 shows an example hierarchical structure of 
a Web page associated With a URL of “cs.Zyxuniversity.edu/ 
research/index.html”. In this example, the Web page asso 
ciated With this URL is a page in the ZYX University 
domain and the page is an index of the Research Department 
Website. The hierarchical structure for Web pages may be 
established in any manner. In one implementation, the top 
level of the Web hierarchical structure is established from 
the host, Which may be de?ned as an entity to Which a 
collection of Web pages is af?liated. For example, a host 
may be a dedicated Web site, such as a public Web site 
offered by companies, governments, or other entities. A host 
may also be a part of a community Web site, such as a 
personal Web site in a service provider’s domain. For this 
implementation, the structure of the URL associated With a 
Web page may be used to establish the level of that page in 
the hierarchical structure. 

[0021] Ranking module 110 is a logical component con 
?gured to rank Web pages. Ranking module 110 typically 
ranks Web pages based on data about the content and the 
structure associated With the pages, such as Web page data 
115 and structural data 120. Ranking module 110 may be 
con?gured to determine links Within each Web page. A link 
is an element in a Web page that links to a different Web 
page. Ranking module 110 may be con?gured to aggregate 
the links of the Web pages in Web page data 115 at a certain 
level. In one implementation, the links are aggregated at the 
host level. Ranking module 110 may also be con?gured to 
calculate Weight values for each host based on the aggre 
gated links. Ranking module 110 may further be con?gured 
to compute an importance value for each Web page based on 
the Weight value of the host corresponding to the Web page 
and the characteristics of the Web page Within the host 
hierarchical structure. The importance value for each Web 
page may be collected in a data store, such as hierarchical 
ranking data 125. 

[0022] Search engine 130 is a logical component con?g 
ured to locate pages on the Web. Search engine 130 may be 
con?gured to receive query 140 that includes searching 
parameters representative of certain content in the desired 
Web pages. For example, the searching parameters may 
include keyWords, images, media data, or the like. Search 
engine 130 may also be con?gured to search Web page data 
115 and to determine Web pages that are relevant to the 
query. Search engine 130 may assign a relevance value to 
each of the determined Web pages to re?ect their relevance 
to the query. Search engine 130 may also determine an 
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importance value of these determined Web pages from 
hierarchical ranking data 125. The search engine 130 may 
then rank the determined Web pages based on the relevance 
values and the importance values. Ranked results 145 are 
then provided in response to query 140. Ranked results 145 
may be in any format, such as a list of links of the Web pages 
returned by the search ordered in accordance With their 
rankings. 
[0023] FIG. 2 illustrates an example Web graph 200 that 
represents Web pages associated With tWo different hosts. 
The hierarchical ranking systems and methods described 
herein are capable of ranking resources at different levels of 
granularity. For example, at certain level of granularity, the 
Web can be vieWed as a collection of the hosts that groW 
more or less independently of each other. For ease of 
discussion, only host 205 (Hi), host 210 (Hi), and Web pages 
P1-P11 are shoWn in FIG. 2. HoWever, it is to be appreciated 
that the entire Web may be represented by a Web graph, such 
as Web graph 200. Web graph 200 may be detected by any 
learning algorithm, such as the one used by Web craWler 105 
shoWn in FIG. 1. 

[0024] As shoWn in FIG. 2, Web pages P1-P6 are asso 
ciated With host Hi and Web pages P7-P11 are associated 
With host Hj. Each Web page may be associated With other 
Web pages by links. Some of the Web pages, such as Web 
page P4, are only linked to other Web pages Within its host 
(i.e. host Hi). These links are referred herein as intra-links. 
Some of the Web pages are linked to Web pages that are not 
Within its host. For example, P5, Which is associated With 
host H, is linked to P10, Which is associated With host Hj. 
Links betWeen Web pages of tWo different hosts are referred 
herein as inter-links. 

[0025] FIG. 3 illustrates an example host graph 300 that 
is derived from Web graph 200 shoWn in FIG. 2. Host graph 
300 represents the linking relationships among hosts. In 
accordance With the described systems and methods, the 
inter-links illustrated in a Web graph may be aggregated at 
the host level. For example, the Web graph 200 may be 
partitioned into host Hi and host HJ- so that all of the 
inter-links are aggregated into the tWo hosts, respectively. 
Links Within each host may not be taken into account. 
Weight values Wii and WJ-i represent numbers of aggregated 
inter-links in Web pages associated With host Hi and host Hj. 
As shoWn in FIG. 3, Weight value Wij represents the aggre 
gated links in the Web pages of host Hi that point to host Hj; 
Weight value WJ-i represents the aggregated links in the Web 
pages of host HJ- that point to host Hi. Accordingly, a host 
graph, such as host graph 300, may be generally represented 
as: 

G'=(V’. E’) (1) 
[0026] Where G' is a Weighted directed graph; V' repre 
sents the hosts; and E' encompasses the links betWeen the 
hosts. Each link lij eE' may be associated With a Weight value 
Wij that denoting the Weight of host HJ- to host Hi Where the 
Weight is calculated according to the links betWeen the hosts. 

[0027] It is to be appreciated that by aggregating the links 
in a Web graph at the host level, the link density of the 
resulting host graph is much higher. According to one source 
of information, the density of links per the host is about 136 
in a host graph While a per-page link density is about 7.18 
in a Web graph. Higher link density typically yields better 
ranking results. 
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[0028] After obtaining a host graph, a link analysis algo 
rithm may be applied to calculate the importance of the 
hosts. A matrix may be constructed to describe the host 
graph. For example, assuming that the host graph contains m 
hosts, an adjacency matrix A With a dimension of m><m may 
be used to represent the host graph. Each of the entries A[i,j] 
may represent the Weight of the links lij. The adjacency 
matrix may be used to compute the rank score of each host. 
In one form, the rank score HIi of host Hi may be evaluated 
by a function of the rank scores of all of the hosts that point 
to host H: 

[0029] This recursive de?nition may give each host a 
fraction of the link value of each other host pointing to it. For 
example, the link value may be inversely Weighed by the 
strength of the links of that host. Equation 2 discussed above 
may be Written in the form of a matrix as: 

FI=AFI (3) 

[0030] HoWever, in practice, many hosts may have no 
inter-links (eg the Weight of the host is 0). The eigenvector 
of the above equation may be mostly Zero. Therefore, the 
basic model is modi?ed to obtain an “actual model” using 
random Walk. For example, upon broWsing a host, With the 
probability 1-6, a user randomly chooses one of the links on 
the current host and jumps to another host to Which the 
current host links. Also, With the probability 6, the user may 
“reset” by jumping to another host picked at random Where 
the other host is not associated With any of the links in the 
current host. The ranking formula may be modi?ed to the 
folloWing form: 

[0031] or, in matrix form: 

m: f?+(1 mm (5) 
n 

[0032] Where ? is the vector of all l’s; and e (0<e<l) 
represents the random Walk probability that a jump from a 
given host to an arbitrary host randomly occurs. In one 
implementation, 6 may be set to 0.15 to yield good results. 

[0033] After determining the importance of the host, the 
importance of the Web pages associated With the host may 
be calculated according to the reputation and the hierarchical 
structure of the host. In one implementation, a Web page is 
assigned the importance of the host to Which the Web page 
belongs. Other factors may also be considered, such as the 
depth of the path associated With the URL of the Web page, 
Whether the Web page is an index page or a content page, the 
number of inter-links associated With the Web page, or the 
like. In deciding Which factors to apply, the folloWing 
considerations may be taken into account: 
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[0034] 1) If a host should be ranked high due to a certain 
reputation, the Web pages in the host may bene?t from the 
host’s reputation to some extent. Some observations indicate 
that many top ranked Web pages are associated With top 
ranked hosts. 

[0035] 2) If a Web page in a host is linked by the Web 
pages outside the host, the amount of such inter-links may be 
re?ected in the importance of the Web page. 

[0036] 3) The level of a Web page in a host may be 
re?ected by the importance of the Web page. Typically, in 
order to let users e?iciently ?nd important content in the 
host, authors generally do not put such important content in 
a Web page With a long path. 

[0037] 4) If a Web page is the index page, the Web page 
may be given a higher importance to re?ect its usefulness. 

[0038] Based on the above considerations, several prop 
er‘ties may be used to formulate the hierarchical structure of 
the host as a Weighted directed tree structure and to analyZe 
the importance of the Web pages on the tree structure. 
Generally, the host may be vieWed as a parent node and the 
Web pages as child nodes. A function may be used to 
represent the Weight from the parent node to its child node. 

[0039] FIG. 4 shoWs an example hierarchical structure 
400 that represents a host and Web pages associated With 
that host. In this example, hierarchical structure 400 is 
associated With host HJ- shoWn in FIG. 2. Web pages P7-P11 
are associated With host Hj. As shoWn in FIG. 4, Web page 
P7-P11 are associated With Weight values W7-Wll, inter-link 
value LI7-LIU, and intra-link value LI7-LIU. Speci?cally, 
the inter-link value LIi represents the number of links 
pointing to Web page pi Where the links are in other Web 
pages that are outside the host. The intra-link value LAi 
represents the number of links pointing to Web page pi 
Where the links are in other Web pages that are part of the 
host. 

[0040] Generally, given a Web page pi in a host, the Weight 
W of the page pi may be calculated as: 

[0041] Where Link is a function of the inter-links and 
intra-links associated With Web page pi; Index is a function 
of Whether Web page pi is an index page; and 6 is a decay 
factor. 

[0042] The Link function may be designed to calculate a 
factor that depends on the number of links pointing to Web 
page pi from other Web pages inside or outside the host. The 
Link function may be con?gured to distinguish inter-links 
and intra-links. For example, the Link function may assign 
different weights to the inter-links and the intra-links accord 
ing to their relative importance. The Link function may be 
de?ned as: 

[0043] Where no is a factor that assigns the relative Weight 
distribution betWeen inter-links and intra-links. For 
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example, in equation (8), a large value of u) (i.e. close to 1) 
results in the inter-links having more relative the link Weight 
than the intra-links. 

[0044] The function Index determines Whether a Web page 
is an index page and may be de?ned as: 

$1 p;: index page (8) 
Index(p;) : 

$2 p;: other page 

[0045] Where (D1 and (D2 are values that can be assigned to 
the function depending on Whether the Web page is an index 

page. 

[0046] Based on the analysis above, a Weighted directed 
tree structure that considers the structure characteristics of 

the host may be obtained. The importance of each page pi 
may be determined based on the hierarchical Weighted 
structure: 

1mm. H.) = 1] Wm) <9) 
p] 

[0047] Where pJ- is the Web page from pi to its parent Web 
page and to host Hj. 

[0048] Equation 9 may be calculated recursively from the 
higher lever Web pages to the loWer level Web pages and 
each Web page may be assigned an important score. 

[0049] The overall importance PI of the Web page pi in the 
Whole Web graph may be calculated by: 

[0050] According to Equation 10, if a given host has a 
high reputation, the Web pages in the host may also have a 
high reputation. The in?uence of the host’s importance on 
the overall importance of the Web page may be adjusted by: 

[0051] Where 0t and [3 are Weighting parameters. 

[0052] The Web page importance analysis discussed 
above may be used in combination With a content-based 
similarity analysis to rank a list of Web pages in response to 
a query. This process may be referred to as re-ranking. Any 
technique may be used to combine the Web page importance 
analysis and the content-based analysis. For example, a 
score based re-ranking and an order based re-ranking may be 
employed to produce good results. 

[0053] Score based re-ranking uses a linear combination 
of a content-based similarity score and the Web Page impor 
tance score of a Web page. The overall score of a Web page 

pi may be determined by: 
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[0054] Where Sim is the content-based similarity betWeen 
Web page pi and the query; 7» is a factor that assigns the 
relative distribution betWeen Web page importance and 
content-based similarity. Sim and PI may be represented by 
values. Because of the different scoring metrics, the Sim and 
PI values may be normaliZed into the same scope before 
calculating the overall score using the linear combination in 
Equation 12. 

[0055] Order based re-ranking may be determined based 
on the rank orders of the Web pages. A linear combination 
of positions of the Web pages in tWo lists Where one list is 
sorted by content-based similarity scores the other list is 
sorted by Web page importance scores. Order based re 
ranking may be implemented by: 

Score(w) : AOSMPU + (l — MOPIW) (/1 E [0, 1]) (13) 

[0056] Where OSim and OPl are positions (or orders) of 
Web page pi in a similarity score list and an importance score 
list, respectively. 

[0057] It is to be appreciated that the technique discussed 
above is discussed herein in the context of ranking Web 
pages. HoWever, the technique may be applied to rank any 
type of data that is organiZed in a hierarchical structure. For 
example, any system that can be represented by intercon 
necting nodes Where each node is associated With a level in 
a hierarchical structure may be ranked using the discussed 
technique. 

[0058] FIG. 5 shoWs an example process 500 that may be 
used to determine an importance value for a Web page. 
Process 500 may be used by a module of a Web searching 
system, such as ranking module 110 shoWn in FIG. 1. For 
discussion purposes, process 500 is discussed in the context 
of Web pages and hosts. HoWever, process 500 may be 
applied to nodes in any system organiZed as a hierarchical 
structure. 

[0059] At block 505, data about pages on the Web is 
identi?ed. The data may be gathered by a Web craWler that 
detects pages on the Web. The data may be stored in a 
database for use by a ranking module. The data may include 
content-based data, such as keyWords, metadata, or the like. 
The data may also include structural data, such as the URL’ s 
of the Web pages. 

[0060] At block 510, the Web pages are grouped in accor 
dance With their corresponding hosts. Typically, each Web 
page is associated With a host, Which may be determined 
from the URL of the Web page. At block 515, a Weight value 
for each host is determined based on linking relationships 
among the hosts. An example process for determining a 
Weight value for a host Will be discussed in conjunction With 
FIG. 6. Brie?y stated, inter-links (e.g. links in Web pages 
outside the host pointing to Web pages associated With a 
host) are aggregated. The aggregated inter-links of each host 
are used to determine a Weight value for the host. 
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[0061] At block 520, a Weight value for each page Within 
each host is determined. The Weight value of a Web page 
may be determined based on a Weight value associated the 
inter-links and intra-links of the Web page. The Weight value 
of the Web page may also be based on other factors, such as 
the level of the Web page in the host, Whether the Web page 
is an index page, or the like. An example process for 
determining a Weight value for a Web page Will be discussed 
in conjunction With FIG. 7 

[0062] At block 525, an importance value for each Web 
page is determined based on the Weight value of the host and 
the Weight value of the Web page. The determined Weight 
values may be used by a search engine to rank Web pages 
returned by a search in response to a query. The determined 
Weight values may also be used to rank pages and the order 
of the pages may be used by the search engine, instead of the 
Weight values. 

[0063] FIG. 6 shoWs an example process 600 for deter 
mining a Weight value for a host. At block 605, inter-links 
of Web pages associated With each host are identi?ed. At 
block 610, the inter-links are aggregated at the host level. At 
block 615, for each host, the total number of aggregated 
inter-links betWeen that host and each of the other hosts are 
determined. The aggregated inter-links may be represented 
by a matrix or a data array. At block 620, a Weight value for 
each host may be computed based on the number of aggre 
gated inter-links. The Weight value for the hosts may be 
computed by operating on a matrix representing the aggre 
gated inter-links. For example, such operations may be 
iteratively computed on a data array representing the matrix. 

[0064] FIG. 7 shoWs an example process 700 for deter 
mining a Weight value associated With a Web page. At block 
705, a Web page Within a hierarchical structure associated 
With a host is identi?ed. At block 710, a level value is 
determined based on the level of the Web page in the host. 
The level of the Web page may be determined by any 
method, such as by analyZing the URL of the Web page. 

[0065] At block 715, a link value is determined based on 
the number of inter-links and intra-links associated With the 
Web page. A factor may be used to adjust the relative 
in?uence that the inter-links and the intra-links have on the 
link value. At block 720, an index value is determined based 
on Whether the page is an index page. An index page 
typically includes an organiZed set of links and information 
about the Web pages associated With those links. Typically, 
an index is useful for navigating a Web site and is typically 
more important than other Web pages in the site. At block 
725, a Weight value for the Web page is determined based on 
the level value, the link value, and the index value. 

[0066] FIG. 8 shoWs an example process 800 for respond 
ing to a query. Process 800 may be implemented by a search 
engine to return a list of links to Web pages that are relevant 
to the query. At block 805, a query is received. Typically, the 
query includes terms related to the Web pages that the user 
is attempting to ?nd. 

[0067] At block 810, Web page data are searched for Web 
pages With content-based similarity. Web page data are 
typically supplied by a Web craWler. At block 815, a 
relevance value associated With each Web page returned by 
the search is determined. At block 820, an importance value 
associated With each returned Web page is determined. The 
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importance value may be determined based on hierarchical 
and linking relationships of the Web page. The importance 
value for each Web page referenced in the Web page data 
may be determined by a ranking module. 

[0068] At block 825, the returned Web pages are ranked 
based on their respective relevance values and importance 
values. At block 830, the ranked list of links to the returned 
Web pages is provided as the query results. 

[0069] FIG. 9 shoWs an exemplary computer device 900 
for implementing the described systems and methods. In its 
most basic con?guration, computing device 900 typically 
includes at least one central processing unit (CPU) 905 and 
memory 910. 

[0070] Depending on the exact con?guration and type of 
computing device, memory 910 may be volatile (such as 
RAM), non-volatile (such as ROM, ?ash memory, etc.) or 
some combination of the tWo. Additionally, computing 
device 900 may also have additional features/functionality. 
For example, computing device 900 may include multiple 
CPU’s. The described methods may be executed in any 
manner by any processing unit in computing device 900. For 
example, the described process may be executed by both 
multiple CPU’s in parallel. 

[0071] Computing device 900 may also include additional 
storage (removable and/or non-removable) including, but 
not limited to, magnetic or optical disks or tape. Such 
additional storage is illustrated in FIG. 9 by storage 915. 
Computer storage media includes volatile and nonvolatile, 
removable and non-removable media implemented in any 
method or technology for storage of information such as 
computer readable instructions, data structures, program 
modules or other data. Memory 910 and storage 915 are all 
examples of computer storage media. Computer storage 
media includes, but is not limited to, RAM, ROM, 
EEPROM, ?ash memory or other memory technology, CD 
ROM, digital versatile disks (DVD) or other optical storage, 
magnetic cassettes, magnetic tape, magnetic disk storage or 
other magnetic storage devices, or any other medium Which 
can be used to store the desired information and Which can 
accessed by computing device 900. Any such computer 
storage media may be part of computing device 900. 

[0072] Computing device 900 may also contain commu 
nications device(s) 940 that alloW the device to communi 
cate With other devices. Communications device(s) 940 is an 
example of communication media. Communication media 
typically embodies computer readable instructions, data 
structures, program modules or other data in a modulated 
data signal such as a carrier Wave or other transport mecha 
nism and includes any information delivery media. The term 
“modulated data signal” means a signal that has one or more 
of its characteristics set or changed in such a manner as to 
encode information in the signal. By Way of example, and 
not limitation, communication media includes Wired media 
such as a Wired netWork or direct-Wired connection, and 
Wireless media such as acoustic, RF, infrared and other 
Wireless media. The term computer-readable media as used 
herein includes both computer storage media and commu 
nication media. The described methods may be encoded in 
any computer-readable media in any form, such as data, 
computer-executable instructions, and the like. 

[0073] Computing device 900 may also have input 
device(s) 935 such as keyboard, mouse, pen, voice input 
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device, touch input device, etc. Output device(s) 930 such as 
a display, speakers, printer, etc. may also be included. All 
these devices are Well know in the art and need not be 
discussed at length. 

[0074] While the preferred embodiment of the invention 
has been illustrated and described, it Will be appreciated that 
various changes can be made therein Without departing from 
the spirit and scope of the invention. 

1. Amethod of evaluating content on the Web comprising: 

identifying a plurality of pages on the Web; 

identifying a plurality of nodes, each node associated With 
a hierarchical structure to Which at least one of the 

pages corresponds; 

grouping the plurality of pages to the corresponding 
nodes; 

for each node, determining a ?rst value based, at least in 
part, on the linking relationships betWeen that node and 
the other nodes; 

for each page, determining a second value based, at least 
in part, on characteristics of that page; and 

determining an importance value for each page based, at 
least in part, on the second value associated With that 
page and the ?rst value associated With the node to 
Which the page corresponds. 

2. The method as recited in claim 1, Wherein the nodes 
include at least one of hosts, domains, or index pages. 

3. The method as recited in claim 1, further comprising: 

for each node, identifying inter-links of pages correspond 
ing to the node, Wherein the inter-links represent links 
that point to the pages corresponding to the node and 
that are included in other pages corresponding to other 
nodes; 

aggregating the identi?ed inter-links; 

determining a third value based, at least in part, on the 
total number of aggregated inter-links; and 

determining the ?rst value for the node based, at least in 
part, on the third value. 

4. The method as recited in claim 3, further comprising: 

representing the plurality of third values as a matrix; and 

operating on the matrix to compute the plurality of ?rst 
values for the nodes. 

5. The method as recited in claim 4, Wherein the matrix is 
represented by a data array and Wherein the plurality of ?rst 
values are iteratively computed from the data array. 

6. The method as recited in claim 1, Wherein the charac 
teristics include a level of the page Within a hierarchical 
structure of the corresponding node. 

7. The method as recited in claim 6, Wherein the level of 
the page is represented by a Uniform Resource Locator 
(URL) associated With the page. 

8. The method as recited in claim 1, Wherein the charac 
teristics include the number of inter-links and intra-links 
associated With the page, Wherein the intra-links represent 
links that point to the page corresponding to a particular 
node and that are included in pages corresponding to the 
particular node, and Wherein the inter-links represent links 
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that point to the page and that are included in other pages 
corresponding to other nodes. 

9. The method as recited in claim 1, Wherein the charac 
teristics include Whether the page is an index page. 

10. The method as recited in claim 1, further comprising: 

receiving a query; 

searching for pages having similarity With the query; and 

for each page returned by searching, determining a rel 
evance value based, at least in part, on a similarity 
betWeen the page and the query. 

11. The method as recited in claim 10, further comprising: 

ranking each returned page based, at least in part, on the 
relevance value and the importance value associated 
With the page; and 

providing a list of links associated With the returned pages 
in response to the query, Wherein the links are ranked 
on the list based, at least in part, on an order in Which 
the returned pages are ranked. 

12. A system comprising: 

a data store containing data about pages on the Web, the 
data for each page indicating characteristics of the page 
and a host to Which the page corresponds; and 

a ranking module con?gured to determine links pointing 
to each of the pages from the data in the data store, the 
ranking module also con?gured to aggregate the links 
associated With each host and to calculate a Weight 
value for the host based on the aggregated links, the 
ranking module further con?gured to compute an 
importance value for each page based, at least in part, 
on the Weight value of the host corresponding to the 
page and the characteristics of the page. 

13. The system as recited in claim 12, Wherein the 
characteristics of the page include at least one of links 
pointing to the page, a level of the page Within a hierarchical 
structure of the corresponding node, or Whether the page is 
an index page. 

14. The system as recited in claim 12, further comprising: 

a search engine con?gured to respond to a query for 
desired pages on the Web, the query including param 
eters representative of content in the desired pages, the 
search engine also con?gured to return pages that are 
relevant to the query and to assign a relevance value to 
each of the returned pages, the search engine further 
con?gured to identify the importance value of each of 
the returned pages from the ranking module. 

15. The system as recited in claim 14, Wherein the search 
engine is further con?gured to rank each of the returned 
pages based, at least in part, on the relevance value and the 
importance value associated With the page and to return a list 
of links of the returned pages Wherein the links are ordered 
in the link according With the rankings associated With the 
returned pages. 

16. The system as recited in claim 12, further comprising 
a Web craWler con?gured to search the Web and to provide 
the data about the pages contained in the data store. 

17. The system as recited in claim 16, Wherein the Web 
craWler is further con?gured to provide the data about the 
pages as a searchable database. 

18. One or more computer-readable media encoded With 
a data structure, comprising: 
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a ?rst data ?eld including identi?ers, each identi?er 
identifying a page on the Web; 

a second data ?eld including a ?rst set of values, each of 
the values in the ?rst set representing the importance of 
a host, each of the host associated With a hierarchical 
structure to Which at least one of the pages in the ?rst 
data ?eld corresponds; 

a third data ?eld including a second set of values, each of 
the values in the second set representing the importance 
of a page identi?ed in the ?rst data ?eld; and 

a fourth data ?eld including a third set of values, each of 
the values in the third set representing a ranking for a 
page identi?ed in the ?rst data ?eld, the ranking being 
determined based, at least in part, on a value from the 
second set associated With the page and a value from 
the ?rst set associated With a host to Which the page 
corresponds. 

19. The one or more computer-media as recited in claim 
18, Wherein the identi?ers in the ?rst data ?eld includes 
URL’s associated With the pages. 

20. The one or more computer-media as recited in claim 
18, Wherein the values in the ?rst set are determined based, 
at least in part, on the linking relationships among the hosts. 

21. The one or more computer-media as recited in claim 
20, Wherein the linking relationships represent aggregated 
links betWeen pages corresponding to the hosts. 

22. The one or more computer-media as recited in claim 
18, Wherein the values in the ?rst set are determined based, 
at least in part, on characteristics of each page. 

23. The one or more computer-media as recited in claim 
22, Wherein the characteristics include at least one of links 
pointing to the page, a level of the page Within a hierarchical 
structure of the corresponding host, or Whether the page is 
an index page. 

24. The one or more computer-media as recited in claim 
22, Wherein values in the ?rst set and the values in the 
second set are normaliZed for determining the values in the 
fourth set. 

25. An apparatus comprising: 

means for gathering data about pages on the Web; 

means for determining hosts to Which the pages corre 
spond; 

means for determining an importance of each host; 

means for determining an importance of each page; and 

means for ranking each page based, at least in part, on the 
importance of the page and the importance of the 
corresponding host. 

26. The apparatus as recited in claim 25, further compris 
ing: 

means for determining the importance of each host based, 
at least in part, on a hierarchical random Walk analysis. 
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27. The apparatus as recited in claim 25, further compris 
ing means for propagating the importance of a host to each 
page corresponding to the host. 

28. The apparatus as recited in claim 25, further compris 
ing: 
means for aggregating linking relationships of the pages 

at each host; 

means for determining the importance of each host based, 
at least in part, on the aggregated linking relationships 
associated With the host. 

29. The apparatus as recited in claim 28, further compris 
ing means for determining the aggregated linking relation 
ships associated With the host based, at least in part, on 
inter-links pointing to the pages associated With the host. 

30. The apparatus as recited in claim 25, further compris 
ing means for determining the importance of each page 
based, at least in part, on characteristics associated With the 
page. 

31. The apparatus as recited in claim 30, further compris 
ing means for determining the characteristics of each page 
based, at least in part, on the inter-links and intra-links 
pointing to the page. 

32. The apparatus as recited in claim 30, further compris 
ing means for determining the characteristics of each page 
based, at least in part, on Whether the page is an index page. 

33. The apparatus as recited in claim 30, further compris 
ing means for determining the characteristics of each page 
based, at least in part, on a level in the hierarchical structure 
Within Which the page belongs. 

34. The apparatus as recited in claim 25, further compris 
ing: 
means for performing a search in response to a query; 

means for returning pages that are relevant to the query; 
and 

means for ranking each returned page based, at least in 
part, on the relevance of the page to the query. 

35. The apparatus as recited in claim 34, further compris 
ing: 
means for determining the importance for each returned 

page; and 

means for re-ranking each returned page based, at least in 
part, on the importance of the page. 

36. The apparatus as recited in claim 35, further compris 
ing: 
means for determining a list of links associated With the 

returned page; 

means for arranging the links in the list in accordance to 
the re-ranking order of the returned page; and 

means for providing the list of re-ranked links as results 
for the query. 


